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Royal Edinburgh Hospital Patients Council (PC)
Quarterly Progress Report
October November December 2011
You may find these words formed from the initial letters of a name helpful when reading our report:

PC

Patients Council

CAM

Collective Advocacy Meeting

OCCAM
Orchard Clinic Collective Advocacy Meeting

NHS

National Health Service

WLA

West Lothian Advocacy

OSCR

Office of Scottish Charities Regulators

IHTT

Intensive Home Treatment Teams
CTM’s

Clinical Team Meetings
ICP’s

Integrated Care Pathways

CARTS
Collective Advocacy Referral and Tracking Sheet
LGBT

lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender 

NRAC

NHS Scotland Resource Allocation Committee

SPD

Safety Privacy and Dignity
REH

Royal Edinburgh Hospital

MWC

Mental Welfare Commission
MHAS

Mental Health Assessment Service
AGM

Annual General Meeting

MAIN POINTS / SUMMARY
With the Review of Independent Advocacy tapered off towards the end of 2011 we would like to thank all our volunteers who have stuck with what was a challenging and frustrating process. We go forward to 2012 with fewer resources but in no way a diminished commitment to listen to patient opinion and to work hard at making sure patients have a strong voice and their opinions create positive change and influence the shape of future of mental health services. Over the past 3 months we continued to raise patients’ concerns and opinions in all of the usual different meetings. Some of these were one to one with staff and small groups, and others in larger meetings with many different people from different groups and organisations. We began investigating how we might work with larger organisations to highlight and campaign for change in other venues. With resources shrinking we have to continually look for innovative ways to work to make change and maintain resources. This will involve maintaining existing links and good relationships and building new ones. Advocard won the contract to provide independent collective advocacy for mental health and carers in Edinburgh. Whilst the Council and NHS Board have signed the contract with AdvoCard, the advocacy will be delivered through working in partnership with The Patients Council and Edinburgh Carers Council.  In partnership with The Patients Council and The Carers Council they will deliver advocacy under the contracts. There are fewer resources than before. This has meant one day of the Patients Council Co-ordinating Manager’s Post will now focus on community collective advocacy. The admin post will lose one day.  
ACUTE WARDS
We held collective advocacy drop-ins on acute wards. We followed up the points raised with staff. Examples include:

· Provision of hairdryers.
· Patient access to information.
· Role of the floor nurse.

At the Acute Inpatient Forum, under the agenda item Acute Care review and redesign, we raised patient concerns about having enough staff to make sure patients get escorted pass. We were also concerned about the lack of a mix of Allied Health Professional staff. On top of this the impact of more acutely unwell patients placing higher demands on staff. We were told the review showed there were too many band 5’s. There has been a move to increase band 2’s. They aim to improve staff skill mix. Also to get guaranteed night staff for the back shift. Also more use of bank staff. Savings elsewhere can be used to provide more direct nursing staff. For the time being this is what the REH has to work with.  This will be reviewed in the next financial year. Allied Health Professional department is interviewing for staff. Staff are returning from maternity and they hope to have more support staff and dietetics staffing in the acute wards by December. The numbers of escorted pass requests continues to rise and are an on going challenge for the REH.
We also once again raised the need for secure patient storage with many examples of people’s personal belongings going missing. One cause has been keys going missing when patients leave. A request was made to check if a routine Key Audit has happened.

A Sense of Belonging
As well as A Sense of Belonging being part of the Joint Mental Health Group (previously the Strategic Development Group) meetings which the Patients Council attends, the Patients Council also invited Linda Irvine and Rachel King to be guest speakers at the AGM. 
Linda Irvine, NHS Lothian’s Strategic Programme Manager for Mental Health and Wellbeing, treated us to an excellent synopsis of ‘A Sense of Belonging’ – A joint strategy for improving the mental health and wellbeing of Lothian’s population 2011-2016.   The draft strategy has been approved by NHS Lothian and the four local authorities in Lothian.  Many positive changes have been implemented in the last five years but there is plenty more work to be done.  ‘A Sense of Belonging’ focuses on ‘community’ and covers people of all ages through a life stages approach.  It is based on four linked Commitments to Change:

· Tackling health inequalities (e.g. work with veterans)

· Embedding recovery (e.g. supporting Lothian Recovery Network)

· Building social capital and wellbeing (e.g. volunteering, arts, education)

· Improving services (e.g. starting with services for older people).

They have set out six Outcomes, against which the performance of organisations in the public sector will be assessed and publicly reported:

· More people will have good mental health

· More people with mental health problems will recover

· More people with mental health problems will have good physical health

· More people will have a positive experience of care and support

· Fewer people will suffer avoidable harm

· Fewer people will experience stigma and discrimination.

REHAB WARDS

We have identified a volunteer for Craiglea and will be setting dates to re-start collective advocacy meetings this year. In the meantime our volunteer has made visits to the ward and spoken to patients and staff when available and this seems to work well. We also speak to patients who attend The Hive who are from Craiglea and gather feedback that way. Feedback from all the rehab wards is also fed into the Wayfinder Partnership work (see below). 
Wayfinder Partnership
Our member Ronnie Jack’s involvement with the Wayfinder Project continues. We began a sub group to make sure members gave this work focus. The Wayfinder Project identified a list of priorities for the Rehabilitation Services. Our members commented on the list. To find out more about the list of priorities or give feedback regarding rehabilitation services at the REH contact David Budd at the Patients Council Office. 

Patients Council Meetings
Meetings, now held in The Hive, are going well. Tea and coffee is easier to provide because of the facilities and the space can host more people compared to the Board Room. To promote meetings we now have a system of handing out posters and newsletters providing dates to wards, rather than posting them. This increases our contact with patients and staff. We have a chance to answer questions and get feedback. When mentioning The Hive is the venue for meetings it seems this is less of a barrier to patients who often know where it is as they go there on a regular basis. 

At the AGM in November our guest speaker was Linda Irvine. Please see the section on ‘A Sense of Belonging’ earlier in the report.
Orchard Clinic

We continue meetings on the Orchard Clinic feeding back issues directly to staff after the meetings where immediate action could be taken and passing on issues in minutes to the senior managers where other action and response is needed. Issues have included:
· Patients’ knowledge of advance statements.
· The impact on patients restricted to the ward for long periods of time.

· Policies around the time taken for portable appliance testing and the use of personal laptops.

· Access times to the smoking area in the garden.

Edinburgh Napier University Student Nurse Presentations
Our partnership work with Edinburgh Napier University continues. Our volunteers gave talks to students as part of their coursework.
Safety Privacy and Dignity meeting
The meeting had to be cancelled just before Christmas, but work from the meetings continued. We raised £82.25 for patient comfort packs at the Christmas Fair. Thank you to Eileen and Maggie for your hard work and selling skills on the stall. 
PROJECT DEVELOPMENT
The review of advocacy services for mental health in Edinburgh.
In the last newsletter we told you Advocard won the contract to provide independent collective advocacy for mental health and carers in Edinburgh. Whilst the Council and NHS Board have signed the contract with AdvoCard, the advocacy will be delivered through working in partnership with The Patients Council and Edinburgh Carers Council.  In partnership with The Patients Council and The Carers Council they will deliver advocacy under the contracts. There are fewer resources than before. This has meant one day of the Patients Council Co-ordinating Manager’s Post will now focus on community collective advocacy. The admin post will lose one day. To try and plan and manage for this the Patients Council office will be closed on Fridays. The plan is to maintain our workload as much as possible within the four days in the REH. The Manager’s remaining day, working for AdvoCard, will be used to help develop community collective advocacy.  Safeguards, systems and protocols for supporting effective collective advocacy will be offered to community collective advocacy groups, with the same emphasis and values focusing on developing independent and strong collective advocacy user groups used at the Patients Council. 
OSCR (Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator) Return / Audited Accounts
Our OSCR forms and accounts were handed in on time.
New issues

In future reports we hope to include more examples like the ones below. 

You Said




We Did

	Patients find it easy to lose track of time whilst on the wards. Could the ward have a calendar with the day and date displayed so people can keep track.
	We contacted Andy Wills – Psychiatric Rehabilitation Services Manager who agreed and sourced clocks with day and date displays. Funding will need to be acquired to purchase the clocks. 

	There should be a planner on Balcarres ward, somewhere in a public place, where individuals can access an outline of the ward appointments for the day, making it easy to refer to and ensuring that residents do not miss appointments
	We checked with Senior Charge Nurse Hamish Jack who clarified boards were ordered and would be installed. These are still in process since the ward alterations.
A whiteboard will also be installed next to the phone to pass on messages to patients. 

	The Hive advertises foods they do not have, this can be stressful when there is little else going on for patients.
	We spoke to The Hive manager Paula who explained this happens on occasion, for example ice creams run out on very hot days. Staff will make sure they cross out food on the menu boards when it runs out so people aren’t disappointed.

	More and more patients are being confined to the ward due to lack of escorted passes. 
	We raised the issue at a meeting called the Acute Inpatient Forum. We were given an explanation of the things the hospital wants to change. These things were identified as part of Acute Care review and redesign work. They included better mix of different grade staff and guaranteed back shift workers. You can read more in this report under Acute Wards. We were informed there is a continued rise in demand for escorted pass and it is a challenge to meet this demand.  


Other meetings and work have included:
· Staff attending cultural awareness and lone working training

· Lothian wide advocacy event

· Advocacy Rapid Impact Assessment
· Arts and Mental Health

· Meeting with social work student

· Smoking cessation steering group

· Children and Young Peoples Mental Health Indicators event

· Healthy Working Lives Silver Award Ceremony

· REH Nutrition Group

· The Hive advisory group

· SRN – SRN 2 indicator launch

· REH Stakeholder board meeting

· Mental Welfare Commission road show

· Spiritual Care Event
Collective advocacy / user involvement meetings

COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY MEETINGS (CAM’s)

	Patients who have attended collective advocacy meetings

	Ettrick
	11

	Craiglea
	0

	Swanston
	11

	North Wing
	3

	Orchard Clinic
	8

	Patients Council (Open Board Room) Meetings
	30

	Total
	52
(65 last quarter)

	Acute Wards
	19


COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY / USER INVOLVEMENT WORK HOURS

	Hours attending Joint Working and Collective Advocacy Meetings

	 Oct
	160

	Nov
	168

	Dec
	151

	Total
	479
(543 last quarter)


A drop in recorded collective advocacy / user involvement hours of 64 can be explained by a lower number of meetings arranged during the festive holiday period. It is also important to note figures above do not record all work such as the additional increase in admin and other work generated by the advocacy review during the last quarter. We are working on developing a simple system to record more statistics. This is particularly important since the new contracts came into place and we need to evidence what is written into something called a ‘service specification’.  The Service Specification lists the categories that the Council and NHS want to see recorded. There is always a balance to maintain between recording statistics and getting on with the work. We plan to expand on the current systems we have in place to keep it simple but accurate. 
David Budd

Patients Council Collective Advocacy Project Manager
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